
Making new friends on the way to
Isezaki

A scene from Akagi Kogen Service Area

Isezaki City is in Gunma Prefecture and only about 2/3 of the way to Tokyo
from my home. I wasn’t in an especial hurry to get there because all that
awaited me was to check into a hotel for the night. I had to be in Isezaki in
the morning of the next day, February 28, for certain important business. I
dislike staying at hotels and rather would stay with friends, but I have no
close acquaintances living in that city.

There was relatively little waiting for the first two cars which took me to
Sakae Parking on the expressway, but I had to wait nearly two hours for the
third driver. In every case, though tiring and taxing on my patience, I find
it is worth the wait because God usually sends somebody special. This time it
was a kind foreigner, a Russian man by the name of Sasha.

At first I didn’t recognize Sasha as a foreigner and spoke Japanese to him,
but he told me in English that he doesn’t speak Japanese and is from Russia.
I then greeted him in Russian and he was so happy! I was happy too because I
realized he didn’t speak much English, and therefore it gave me a chance to
practice speaking again the Russian language that has lain dormant in my mind
the past 12 years since living in Russia. I could understand nearly
everything he said.

I asked Sasha if he believed in God and he said he is an atheist having been
born in Soviet times and was taught atheism. He said he believes the world
happened without God. I asked him if he thought his car happened without man,
or if he thought the road we were riding on happened without man. I hope I
gave him food for thought. Sasha is a very friendly man like most Russians,
and our conversation was pleasant the two hours I was with him.

Sasha dropped me off at Komayose Parking area just before Maebashi. Isezaki
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is about 15 kilometers east of Maebashi. I thought that probably the next car
would take me to either Maebashi or Takasaki a bit past Maebashi, and from
there I would take a train the rest of the way. But wonder of wonders, 3
young men heading directly to Isesaki picked me up and took me directly to
the hotel! Two of them are 24 years old, and one only 22. They really seemed
to like me and one of them, Shinpei, invited me over to his house for supper
after checking in at the hotel. I accepted and he took me to his apartment.
There I met his wife, Tamami. They are still newlyweds being married only 3
months. I had a great time and shared my faith with them and the two other
boys, Yuki and Hidenori. Shinpei wants me to visit again someday. I hope I
have further business in Isezaki and meet up with them again in the near
future.

Hitch-hike back to Niigata from
Saitama

After waiting only a minute at the entrance of the Kan’etsu Expressway in
Kawagoe, Mr. Aikawa picked me up and took me to the Takasaka Service area.
This was excellent because it is in the direction toward home in Niigata.
Often I get picked up by drivers going in the opposite direction, southbound
toward Tokyo. I’ll go with them as far as Miyoshi Service Area and then walk
20 minutes to get to the northbound area. I was making good time and knew I
might be able to even stop for an hour in Tokamachi to see more friends on
the way back.

Nobu

Nobu’s camping car
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From Takasaka, a retired man named Nobu driving a camping car took me as far
as Akagi Kogen in Gunma. This was excellent because it is past Takasaki and
Maebashi. Often I have to get off at Kamisato, a service area just before
these two cities. Many of the drivers will go only as far as Takasaki or
Maebashi. I normally reject offers from them to go only that far because I
learned from experience it is difficult from those points to get back on the
expressway.

Nobu lived 8 years in the USA and spoke good English. His hobby is
snowboarding. He said he would travel all the way to Hokkaido in that camping
car to go snowboarding. He knew of my friend in Aomori, Simon Bernard
(www.hakkodapowder.com), who helped save the lives of skiers caught in an
avalanche on Mt. Hakoda in 2008.

Young people heading toward a ski
resort

After waiting around 30 minutes at scenic Akagi Kogen, two cars of young
people passed me by but then stopped a few feet away. The driver of the
second car drove back toward me in reverse and asked my destination. They
were going snowboarding to a mountain resort in Shiozawa just past Yuzawa.
Both cars were full of both people and luggage. The driver of the second car
had to persuade the driver of the first car to take me and part of my luggage
which was two cases. After a bit of negotiation he agreed.

I was glad to get to Shiozawa, but it wasn’t exactly an ideal location to
hitchhike from. There was too few cars in the parking area. I decided to
leave the expressway parking area and walk to the regular highway, route 17.
From there I knew it would be fairly easy to hitchhike further. But though
route 17 was fairly close within eye shot only about half a kilometer away, I
didn’t see a road leading to it. I was separated by a snow covered rice
field. In the summer it may be possible to walk across the banks of the rice
field, but not when it is covered with a meter of snow! I had to walk a long
circuitous path just to leave the expressway and then walk along a road that
went somewhat parallel to route 17 hoping to get to an intersection. But
there was none in sight! There was hardly any traffic along that road and the
drivers of handful of cars that passed by ignored me. But God sent another
angel to rescue me, a lady who at first said she wasn’t going exactly the way
I wanted to go but decided to take me to the highway later. I probably would
have been walking close to an hour in all if she hadn’t come.

People in front of a castle from
from snow!

From Shiozawa man heading to Nagaoka took me as far as Muika Machi. From
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there a family took me to Tokamachi. This city is famous for its deep
snowfalls in the winter and it’s snow festivals. I saw many well crafted snow
sculptures throughout the city. The only other city in Japan where I have
seen such snow sculptures is Sapporo in Hokkaido.

Mr. Saito

In Tokamachi I spent an hour with my friends Keiji and Miyoko, and then
hitchhiked the remaining 100 kilometers back home — in a single car! The
driver, Mr. Saito, was heading to a town right next to mine and dropped me
off at a point only a few minutes walk to my house! This is nothing short of
miraculous considering the distance involved and the numerous other places a
person may be heading to from that point. I walked in the door at 5:15PM, in
plenty time for our Sunday evening weekly Christian fellowship meeting.

Talking to a Soka Gakkai truck driver

Miniature Schnauzer

It was good weather and still early enough at 4PM to hitchhike the 48
kilometers down route 16 from Noda to Chiba city. Noda is famous for its
production of Soy Sauce, and Chiba is the Prefecture capital. I was on my way
to see friends before they leave Japan, perhaps this time for good.

Though the distance involved was not so far, because it is the regular
highway, I knew I was taking a risk in my race with the sun. I could wind up
standing at some traffic light after dark if I had to wait too long, or if it
took too many cars. The likelihood of going to Chiba in a single vehicle was
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slim — unless it happened to be truck. That’s exactly what God provided for
me, a kind truck driver. And he had two little dogs, both Miniature
Schnauzers for me to pet along the way! I love dogs. I’m also fond of cats
and all animals as well.

The driver turned out to be a member of SGI – Soka Gakkai International –
radical sect of Buddhism. It is related to two other sects of Buddhism,
Nichirenshu and Nichirenshoshu. All three sects are considered by most other
Buddhists to be heretical to the basic teachings of Buddha because the
founder, Nichiren, was a man of war, not peace and tolerance as almost all
Buddhist sects teach.

You may now be able to visualize my reaction when the driver told me he is a
member of SGI. But he said it with a smile. � I always try to open the door
to witness to people like these by asking them questions about their faith.
In this case, he seemed to be more interested in hearing about my faith in
God and Jesus Christ, and of course this made it even easier for him to talk
to him. He told me that Buddhism doesn’t teach the concept of God as the
Creator. I asked him if this fact didn’t make Buddhism more of a philosophy
rather than a religion? This seemed to be food for thought for him.

I told him my God is Love and love is the main positive power of the
universe. God the Father showed His love to us by sending His Son, Jesus, to
die for us and pay the penalty of our crimes of not acknowledging or thanking
Him for all He does for us. The driver remarked that he could see how quickly
his dogs took to me. The female Miniature Schnauzer went to sleep on my lap.

The timing was perfect when I arrived in Chiba because my friend and his wife
just happened to be in a gas station only a couple hundred meters from where
the truck driver dropped me off!

Adventure hitch-hiking to Saitama
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Mr. Watanabe

I had to return to Sayama City in Saitama Prefecture to help my friend Jonas
clean his PC from a Trojan. Sayama is just a few kilometers NW of Tokyo. This
time it took me 10 rides because it took 5 just to get to the expressway
interchange in Sanjo.

One lady who picked me up wanted to take me to a train station in Kamo city,
but I insisted I would rather be dropped off on the highway. Sometimes the
drivers think they know better than me and want to take me to places I know
from experience would not be good for me. I try to reason with them, but when
that doesn’t work, I usually yield to their wishes. But not if they want to
take me to a train station when I don’t want to take a train!

Mr. Watanabe, a man who works in an employment agency, took me to Sanjo City
from where I could get on the Kan’etsu Expressway heading toward Tokyo. As
you might notice from the photo, Mr. Watanabe is a very cheerful fellow! He
seemed impressed to hear all the things God has given me the skills to do.
Perhaps Mr. Watanabe will continue to be a friend when I return home.

A young man who says he designs tests for junior high school children took me
a considerable distance close to Yuzawa, a famous ski resort in Niigata
Prefecture. I made the mistake of getting off at a rest stop just a few
kilometers before Yuzawa. Normally parking areas are better than expressway
entrances to hitch-hike at, but not when there are less than 10 vehicles
present! I realized it would have been better to get off at Yuzawa and looked
for a exit from the Parking area. It was surrounded by snow too deep to walk
through and so I had to find the road that I knew the Service Area workers
had to use to get to work every day. My first attempt took me down a road
that went nowhere. The low road that runs parallel with the expressway was
only 30 meters away but to get to it from where I stood I would have to walk
through snow over my kneecaps! I knew there had to be a better way. After
backtracking my steps I found it.

But though I was able to leave the expressway Service Area, I realized it was
just too far to walk to Yuzawa. It would have taken me over an hour and I was
at a race with the sun. Unless I catch the last ride before sunset, it gets
progressively more difficult to make progress. After walking 15 minutes or
so, a 21 year old lady by the name of Yuka rescued me and took me all the way
to Yuzawa!

After only a few minutes wait at Yuzawa, a 38 year old truck driver picked me
up and took me all the way to Akagi Kogen in Gunma! He said that I am as old
as his father and he was one year old when I first came to Japan.

Now I was making progress and knew for sure I would make my destination by
evening. It is quite rare for a truck driver going on the expressway to pick
me up, perhaps only as much as once a year.

After that a 24 year old man from Kanazawa in Ishikawa Prefecture took me as
far as Takasaka Service Area in Saitama! It just started to get dark when I



arrived.

A few minutes later a grammar school principal Higashi Matsuyama took me as
far as Tokorozawa! From there it was only a 200 yen train ride to get to
Sayama.

February 20, 2009: Today was cold and rainning with even snow on the ground!
This is quite rare for southern Saitama just north of tokyo. I took a train
to Noda City in Chiba Prefecture just Northeast of Tokyo. My friend’s PC
needed repair.

I hitch-hiked from Noda city to Chiba city in a single vehicle, a truck with
two small dogs. The driver is of the Sokagakkai sect. He asked me many
questions about Jesus and was impressed that his dog’s took to me so quickly.
I told him that the God of Creation is a God of Love. All of His creation can
understand love, not only people and animals, but even plants. It could be
that even non-living materials can react to love or its absence as well.

Wedding for Nobuo and Miwako

I attended a Shinto wedding ceremony of my good friends from Kashiwazaki,
Nobuo and Miwako. I first met Nobuo’s father while hitchhiking on August 11,
2006, a very hot summer day. I was making no progress that day on my way to
Tokyo and actually purposely caught a car going the opposite direction so
that I could at least be in an expressway service area and drink as much
water as I needed. It was definitely one of God’s setups because that day of
suffering a couple of hours in the sun resulted in some of the best Japanese
friends I have with every increasing possibilities to make new friends! It
has also turned into a possible English teaching job in the near future.

Weeks earlier Nobuo asked me to do a speech at the wedding party so I had
much time to prepare. Nevertheless, I dreaded having to do it. Talking to
large groups of people is something I don’t particularly relish doing but I
knew God would give me the grace for it. It would have been hard enough to
give a speech in English, but I had to give it in Japanese! The ladies at my
table asked me if I was nervous to give the speech, and I replied I was.
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Nevertheless, I gave it with everything in me and even ad-libbed adding
things I didn’t even have written down on the paper I was holding. The
audience just loved it! The ladies at the table said that I made everybody
happy. I told them that was exactly my intention. Nobuo commented, “A perfect
speech!”

Please check out the photos I took at the wedding party.

The wedding was traditional Japanese Shinto style. I felt honored to be
invited to attend the ceremony. I was the only non-Japanese person in
attendance and I’m only a friend of the family. Such ceremonies traditionally
are open only to close relatives of the bride and groom.

Watch the YouTube video and you will hear some of the highly unusual music I
heard during the ceremony.

The best way to safeguard your PC from
bugs and viruses

The best thing any Windows user can do to protect their PC from the getting
infected from the Internet is to create a second user account with
administrator privileges and to change the working user account to one with
only limited user access. I promise you if you do so, your chances of picking
up some web-bug, or virus are probably 99% less no matter how good your anti-
virus program is. This is because a virus or malware cannot modify your
Windows registry, nor can it copy itself into your Windows system folders if
you work as a user with limited privileges. A simple reboot will kill any
virus that may invade into the PCs memory.
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The purpose of the Administrator account should be only to install software
or to do certain tasks like changing the time or date, or to de-fragment the
hard disk. It should never be used to browse the Internet! Probably more than
90% of all Windows users (especially Windows XP users) browse the Internet
with Administrator privileges. It’s no wonder their PCs get infected, perform
slower and sloooower, and sometimes come to a grinding halt!

Adventure from Kobe to Kanto

Mr. Notsu from
Matsui

February 7, 2009: I needed to be in Tokyo the very next day and so I hitch-
hiked to Noda City in Chiba and stayed with friends. It’s a long trip of over
600 kilometers but it only took me 3 cars. The longest ride was from Mr.
Notsu who teaches mentally handicapped children. He’s from Matsui in Shimane
Prefecture but lives in Hiratsuka in Kanagawa Prefecture, over 1000
kilometers from where he was raised.

Mr. Fuji from Ashigara Service Area
on the Tomei Expressway

Just a few minutes after they left, a good English speaker, Carl, picked me
up took me as far as the Kamisato expressway near Gunma. Carl works as
general manager of automotive lighting sales for General Electric.

From Kamisato I got a ride to Shibukawa Parking area which is just past
Maebashi city. An older couple, Mr and Mrs. Tomaru, took me. The Mrs. Tomaru
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was looking at me constantly and always smiling as we talked.

After waiting a relatively short time in Shibukawa Parking area, a man
driving a fine car took me as far as Akagi Kogen. He is a owner of a golf
club. I asked him how much he pays in taxes every year. He replied their are
three separate taxes of 20 million yen each from an average yearly income of
200 million yen.

Mr. and Mrs.
Tomaru

From Akagi Kogen a man took me as far as Echigo Yuzawa. I knew from
experience most of the cars from that point would be going back toward Tokyo,
and so I decided to hitch-hike on the low road to Muika Machi, about an hour
further, and get back on the expressway from there. From before I wanted to
visit Muika Machi to check out a job offer. A young man who said he is a road
building took me to the company where I left my contact information. After
that I walked the rest of the way to the Muika Machi Interchange, a good half
hour hike!

From the Muika Machi Interchange a 29 year old man who works in a tool
company took me as far as Sanjo. From there it was only a short train ride
back home.

The total approximate distance hitch-hiked in this trip was 1917 kilometers
or about 1200 miles. The total cost for the short bus and train rides was
$65, and I spent about $40 for food during the 12 days. I brought back home
$470 made from gifts for my computer work. If didn’t hitch-hike but took
regular transportation, I surely would have run out of money along the way.
Transportation alone would have cost an approximate $780!
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